ADRIEL HILLS CONDOMINIUM ASSOCIATION
BOARD OF DIRECTORS MINUTES
MARCH 16, 2021
Board Members Present: Jim Fry (President, 2021), Chris Wells (Vice President, 2023), Paul Bruck (Treasurer, 2023), David “Ski” Cismoski (Secretary, 2022), Ken Baldwin (2021), Isabel Garity (2023), and Sam Solt (2022).  The number by each director, indicates the last year of their term. 
Board Members Absent: None
Property Manager: Ralph Pankey
Homeowners Present: David Cunningham, Don Homan, Jim O’Neill, Mark Silhasek and Laurie Sneider.
2021 Committee Members:

* Area Development Committee: Ski Cismoski, Ken Baldwin & Sam Solt

* Management Committee: Sam Solt, Charlie Doggett & Diane Kenning

* Ad Hoc Clubhouse Remodel Committee: Paul Bruck, April Kemerling, Dave Peel, Laurie
Sneider & Chris Wells

* Nominating Committee: TBD

* City/County Planning Liaison: Isabel Garity
Call to Order: Jim called the meeting to order at 6:04 pm. via Zoom
Approval of Agenda: Moved, Seconded and Approved (MSA) to approve agenda.
Homeowner Comments/Correspondence:
Two letters were received about amenities: sauna, etc. and library. Also, for no increase in the dues for 2021-2022. They were discussed later.
Approval of Minutes – 
February 2021: MSA with no corrections.
Treasurer’s Report:  Paul presented the report; we are in good shape on the Operating Budget. No expenses for the month from the Reserve Fund. Adriel Hills Auditor, Jarrod Kilburn, will be addressing the long-awaited removal of note for water issue. With extensive leg work by Bonita, the final 2019-2020 audit data has been provided to auditor and he will complete the audit as soon as he can.
Manager’s Review: 

* Ralph provided a written report to the Board. 

* Chris will include a request for a member that might have website design experience in the 
next newsletter. The HOA website is in need of a refresh, update or replacement; high 

priority, as our website, as it is now, will not be available due to website host updates to take effect within the next few months.

* Ralph reported on the snow plowing for the record storm we had last Saturday and Sunday. 
Thanks to farmer Tim Kerbs (farmer to the east of Adriel Hills) for bringing his big John Deere 
tractor with man-sized plow to get the roads cleared. 

* Lots of tree damage from the snow. They’re being worked on as quickly as possible.

* Ralph reported that a gas-powered generator was purchased a few years ago which can 
power the circulating pumps which keep the pool water pipes thawed. It can also provide 
some heat to the clubhouse

* Jim asked Ralph to pass on kudos to the staff for their snow removal efforts.
Committee Work Groups:
Area Development: 

* Ski will consider asking County Commissioner, John Kefalas, about the frequent power 
disruptions. Residents have mentioned to Ski, that the outages have been beyond Xcel’s 

control; therefore, Ski will defer on this interaction for now.

*No new proposals from the Moore property development. 

* Ski would like to invite the two Fort Collins City Council candidates running for District 1 
(to which we are adjacent) seat to discuss their thoughts on the Turnberry extension. It was 
noted that we are in the county and cannot vote in the election. Sam knows both candidates 
and volunteered to contact them.
Management: (Will be covered in Executive session)
City/County Planning Liaison: 

Isabel reported that 46.9% of all housing in the City of Fort Collins is occupied by renters. She 
was not sure the source or if it included CSU students.
Ad Hoc Committee - Clubhouse Remodel/Vision: (please see attached report)

Chris presented a written report; highlights include:

* Added April Kemerling (licensed interior designer) to the committee.

* The clubhouse remodel survey has been sent out and results are coming in slowly (~30% 
have been returned). The most desired amenities so far (in order) include ADA bathrooms, 
kitchen update, AV equipment and exercise equipment. Hopefully more surveys will be 
received.

*Sauna and 24/7 mail station option have received little support so far. 
Old Business:

*Audit Status: See above (Treasurer’s report)

* COVID-19 Protocol – Amenity Use

Two requests received from members:

1) Open Library seven days a week as of 3/18/21 MSA

Thanks to Sharon Siman and Sara Fry for the work they’ve done in the library!
2) Request to open the sauna, hot tub, increase number of people allowed in the pool and the possibility of hosting guests there.

As of 4/1/21:

two people in the sauna; 

two people in the hot tub, 

two people in the changing rooms

One shower stall open in each of the two shower rooms.

No guests, no use of pool table or ping-pong table MSA

* Finalize Proposed 2021-22 Operating Budget

* Finalize Proposed 2021-22 Reserve Fund Plan & Funding

* Schedule of Fees (all three are covered together below)

A long discussion ensued about the proposed increase to dues for both the Operating Expenditures and Reserve Fund funding. It was suggested that there was little to cut from either if we are to keep the community desirable and to stay ahead of scheduled repairs and maintenance. Suggestions were made for cuts; they will be investigated.

Sam commented, that on a per person basis and the amenities that are available, living at Adriel Hills is a bargain compared to other neighborhoods.

Ralph was asked for an estimate for non-budgeted cleanup from the storm; he won’t be able to guess until Davey Tree service can come by to assess tree damage. Isabel suggested it come from the Reserve Fund. 

Ralph pointed out the Reserve Fund is set for specific projects, not for emergency use. Perhaps an emergency line item should be included in the Operating Budget. There is a line item “Board designated items” showing about $18,000. 

Five board members mentioned that the increase to fees is necessary so we don’t fall behind in keeping up the property.  Isabel suggested that we not increase HOA fees by $20 for the Reserve Fund due to the unprecedented; COVID caused economic depression.  Isabel said Adriel Hills would be allocating $110.00 per month per homeowner for a total of $233,640 into the Reserve Fund this coming year.   She also said, we have a responsibility to reflect the needs and wants of the residents we were elected to serve and can maintain Adriel Hills as a first-class residence with existing funds.  Two board members mentioned the three members that wrote letters asking for no increase this year (COVID consequences) and the likelihood that they represent many more. 
MSA to distribute the proposed 2021-2022 FY Operating Budget and Reserve Fund with dues increase to homeowners for review and comment prior to approval at the April board meeting. 
New Business:
By consensus, request Bonita to set up Zoom meeting reservations per homeowner/resident’s request for personal use (similar to clubhouse reservations). Chris will put a note in the newsletter announcing this new amenity.
Homeowner Comments: * David Cunningham reported that before buying here, he estimated the costs of similar amenities, (including things like painting, snow plowing, golf course, trash, etc.) were he to buy them separately while living in a free-standing house. His conclusion was that the cost to live here is relatively inexpensive.
* Don Homan:
1) Kudos for how the HOA handled the snow storm.
2) His experience over the years living here is that most power outages are caused by a car hitting a power pole. It takes about six hours to fix once it is found.
3) He is generally supportive of the Reserve Fund.
* Laurie Sneider:
She appreciates the work put in on both the Operating Budget and Reserve Fund Plan. She noted that over the years the board has tried to be mindful of those for whom the fees are onerous. But our priority must be long-term care of the HOA. Without maintenance, the desirability will erode. 
* Jim O’Neill
Jim noted that an emergency/contingency line should be built into the Reserve Fund. He believes that by increasing dues we are potentially locking out new members. There are smaller units that might be relatively overpaying dues. He supports not raising the fees. 
* Mark Silhasek
1) Thanks for the fast response on his concerns on fee increase. Suggests more detail (as was presented in this meeting) be presented in the newsletter as it might make residents more comfortable with the increase.
2) Re: amenities – needs vs. wants; he’s concerned that use of items may be minimal (such as exercise equipment has been in the past).
Executive session – Personnel
* MSA for the board went into executive session at 7:55.
* The board came out of executive session at 8:35.
Adjournment: MSA for adjournment at 8:37. 
Recorded and Submitted by Mark Kenning

Clubhouse Committee Report on Initial Results of Clubhouse Survey


During the week of March 8-14, 2021, the Clubhouse Committee asked Adriel Hills owners to complete a preference survey about clubhouse amenities (copy attached).  The survey was put in the owner pigeonholes or emailed to owners known to be absent.  The survey was not distributed to renters.  Owners were asked to return the survey to their drop boxes or to committee members or to email electronic versions to Bonita by Sunday, March 14.  As of Monday, March 15, 54 surveys were returned completed.  The survey did not ask for owners’ names or addresses because of concern over maintaining privacy and promoting candor. (One resident criticized this choice, concerned that there would be significant fraud in the form of some owners copying the survey and submitting multiple surveys.) 

Because some owners own more than one unit here, the return of 54 surveys represents more than 30% of distinct owners of the 177 units.  That should be a meaningful return to gauge owner preferences. But because the survey period ended with the snowpocalypse of 2021, the committee has decided to extend the return period until March 26 in an effort to hear from more owners.  

Some returns included comments and suggestions, which are set out below. Some comments came in phone calls and conversations. Among other things, they tell us that we need to address a few concerns, such as the timing (not likely to start renovation work before fall and perhaps later); probable scope of the potential renovations (include paint, flooring, and furniture but not playground and community garden); and owner feedback and discussion opportunities (planned publication of survey results and open meetings).  We can do that when we publish the survey results to owners.  
The four most popular amenities so far, in order of preference, are ADA bathrooms, kitchen, A/V, and exercise area.   Their rankings as “Important” or “Most Important” ranged from a high of 5/6 (83%) down to almost 2/3 (65%).  In other words, no more than one out of three returns ranked any of these as “Least Important” (which the committee understands as often meaning “unimportant” to the owner).  Only one out of six owners ranked the ADA bathrooms as “Least Important.”  The pool and ping-pong tables got strong support also, close to 3/5 (almost 60%).    

On the other hand, the sauna, 24/7 mail, and library location were majority “Least important.”  Interpreting the library and 24/7 mail responses will take follow up.  For example, we think there is strong support for the library, but few care where it is located.  The mail responses leave questions about whether mailbox location is important.  

Comments and suggestions on surveys included the following: 

Upgrade electrical


Keep game tables but location unimportant

Upgrade main room 


Larger hot tub or 2nd hot tub outside

Eliminate library



Steam shower

Key card access to library door

Dog run, dog park

ADA showers unneeded


Playground for children

Community garden


More xeriscape

Walking trail



Insulation. Uninhabitable in summer with a/c on 

--Amenities are fine. Will Improvements increase use? —likely not. Don’t spend money for the sake of spending money. Keep dues low. A/V for Bronco games. (all one response)

--Build new building near machinery garage and move all staff there to free up space in clubhouse.  (No suggestions for how to use new available space) 

--One absentee owner emailed his strong support for a clubhouse renovation but did not complete the survey because he had not been on the property for 20 years.

Submitted by Chris Wells, Chair
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